
 

 

 

November 13, 2023 

 

Peter Koski 

Covington & Burling LLP  

850 Tenth Street, NW 

Washington, D.C. 20001 

 

Dear Mr. Koski: 

 

The Committee on Oversight and Accountability and the Committee on the Judiciary 

(collectively the Committees) are subpoenaing Ms. Dana Remus to appear for a deposition.  

These subpoenas are being issued pursuant to Rule XI.2(m)(1)(B) of the Rules of the House of 

Representatives, Rule 12(g) of the Oversight Committee’s rules, and Rule IV(a) of the Judiciary 

Committee’s rules.  Attached to this letter is the Oversight Committee’s subpoena; the Judiciary 

Committee’s subpoena will be transmitted to you separately. 

 

The Committees are investigating President Biden’s mishandling of classified documents 

and whether the White House led an effort to cover up his misconduct as well as mislead the 

American people about it.  In January 2023, news outlets first reported that classified materials 

originating from President Biden’s time as Vice President were discovered at Penn Biden Center 

and, later, the President’s home in Wilmington, Delaware.1   

 

The Oversight Committee has conducted transcribed interviews in connection with this 

matter, including with individuals who worked at Penn Biden Center, one of whom was present 

at Penn Biden Center on November 2, 2022—the day that, according to the President’s personal 

attorney, classified materials were first “unexpectedly discovered.”2  According to Kathy Chung, 

another individual interviewed by the Oversight Committee, Ms. Remus played a central role in 

coordinating the organizing, moving, and removing of boxes that were later found to contain 

classified materials while Ms. Remus served as White House Counsel.3  The Committees are 

now aware that, in addition to Ms. Chung (a Department of Defense employee), at least five 

White House employees—including Ms. Remus—accessed Penn Biden Center prior to the 

“discovery” of classified materials on November 2 and accessed boxes stored therein.4  This 

included visits to Penn Biden Center beginning in 2021, within two months of President Biden 

assuming office: 

 

 
1 See, e.g., Dustin Jones, Biden says he was surprised to learn classified documents were found at his old office, 

NPR (Jan. 10, 2023); Charlie Savage, Additional Documents Found at Biden’s Wilmington Home, White House 

Says, N.Y. Times (Jan. 14, 2023). 
2 Statement from Bob Bauer, Personal Attorney for the President (Jan. 14, 2023). 
3 Transcript of H. Comm. on Oversight & Accountability interview with Kathy Chung (“Chung Transcript”). 
4 See Letter from Hon. James Comer, Chairman, H. Comm. on Oversight & Accountability to Mr. Edward Siskel, 

White House Counsel, at 5 (Oct. 11, 2023). 
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• March 18, 2021 – Annie Tomasini (Assistant to the President and Senior Advisor to the 

President and Director of Oval Office Operations) went to Penn Biden Center to take 

inventory of President Biden’s documents and materials.5 

 

• June 28, 2022 – Kathy Chung went to Penn Biden Center to pack up President Biden’s 

documents and materials.6 

 

• June 30, 2022 – Dana Remus, Anthony Bernal (Assistant to the President and Senior 

Advisor to the First Lady), and another unknown White House employee went to Penn 

Biden Center to take possession of the boxes of documents and materials but could not fit 

all of the boxes into their vehicle.7 

 

• October 12, 2022 – Ashley Williams (Special Assistant to the President and Deputy 

Director of Oval Office Operations) and Pat Moore (President Biden’s personal attorney), 

went to Penn Biden Center to do “the next wave of assessing of files and looking at 

boxes.”8 

 

• October 13, 2022 – Ashley Williams returned to Penn Biden Center and left with “a 

few” of President Biden’s boxes.9 

 

• October 13, 2022 – Bob Bauer (President Biden’s personal attorney) texted Kathy 

Chung that Pat Moore had begun to sort through the boxes at Penn Biden Center.10  

 

This information was omitted by the White House and the President’s personal attorneys 

in their respective statements about this matter.11 

 

The Committees are particularly concerned about President Biden’s mishandling of 

classified information given the Oversight Committee’s discoveries that the Biden family 

received millions of dollars from foreign sources for unknown services.  For example, reporting 

has indicated that at least some of these classified materials relate to Ukraine, a country from 

which Hunter Biden made millions of dollars.12 

 

 
5 Letter from Penn Biden Center Employee 1 to Hon. James Comer, Chairman, H. Comm. on Oversight & 

Accountability (Aug. 8, 2023). 
6 Chung Transcript, pp. 87-89. 
7 Transcript of H. Comm. on Oversight and Accountability interview with Penn Biden Center Employee 1 (“Penn 

Biden Center Employee 1 Transcript”), pp. 11-15. 
8 Penn Biden Center Employee 1 Transcript, pp. 17, 38-40.  
9 Supra, fn. 5. 
10 Chung Transcript, p. 96. 
11 Supra, fn. 2; see also Statement of Richard Sauber, Special Counsel to the President (Jan. 9, 2023). 
12 Jamie Gangel, Marshall Cohen, Evan Perez & Paula Reid, Exclusive: US intelligence materials related to 

Ukraine, Iran and UK found in Biden’s private office, source tells CNN, CNN (Jan. 10, 2023). 
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On May 5, 2023, the Oversight Committee wrote to Ms. Remus requesting the production 

of certain documents and communications and her voluntary participation in a transcribed 

interview with Oversight Committee counsel (Attachment A).13   On May 19, 2023, you wrote 

on behalf of Ms. Remus stating, “Ms. Remus is committed to cooperating with the Committee 

and responding to [its] requests.”14  Nonetheless, you asked that the Oversight Committee 

“redirect [its] requests to the White House.”15  The Oversight Committee has since written to the 

White House, seeking relevant information and informing the White House that it seeks to 

conduct a transcribed interview with Ms. Remus, along with certain current White House 

employees.16   

 

On October 18, 2023, the White House responded to the Oversight Committee 

(Attachment B).17  The White House refused to provide documents to the Oversight Committee 

and stated it would not make available the requested White House officials for interviews. 

Because Ms. Remus has not agreed to voluntarily participate in a transcribed interview, and 

because the White House has refused to provide the requested documents and to make available 

White House employees for interviews about this matter, we are subpoenaing Ms. Remus to 

appear for a deposition.  Her testimony is necessary for the Committees’ investigation given the 

key role she played in coordinating the organization and removal of boxes that were later found 

to contain classified materials. 

 

The testimony sought by these subpoenas is relevant to ongoing efforts to craft legislative 

reforms regarding the security of sensitive or classified materials accessed or held by Executive 

Branch officials.  The Committees are considering legislation that would bolster requirements for 

the proper storage and maintenance of sensitive or classified materials.  The Committees are also 

assessing whether additional requirements are necessary to properly account for sensitive or 

classified materials in the possession of Executive Branch officials and whether reforms are 

necessary to the Presidential Records Act and Federal Records Act to ensure sensitive or 

classified materials are not accessed by unauthorized parties.  The Committees are considering 

whether certain federal agencies, such as the National Archives and Records Administration, 

require reform to adequately account for records and documents meant to be returned to the 

federal government upon an Executive Branch employee’s departure from office. 

 

 The Committees are also investigating whether sufficient grounds exist to draft articles 

of impeachment against President Biden for consideration by the full House.  Along with House 

Ways and Means Chairman Jason Smith, we set forth in a September 27, 2023 memorandum the 

 
13 Letter from Hon. James Comer, Chairman, H. Comm. on Oversight & Accountability to Dana Remus (May 5, 

2023). 
14 Letter from Mr. Peter Koski to Hon. James Comer, Chairman, H. Comm. on Oversight & Accountability (May 19, 

2023). 
15 Id.  
16 Supra, fn. 4. 
17 Letter from Richard Sauber, Special Counsel to the President, White House, to Hon. James Comer, Chairman, H. 

Comm. on Oversight & Accountability (Oct. 18, 2023). 
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evidence justifying the inquiry and the scope of this impeachment investigation.18  The 

Committees require your client’s testimony to provide evidence that is relevant to the 

impeachment inquiry.19  In particular, your client has knowledge of why White House personnel 

began to visit with frequency Penn Biden Center in 2022, where classified materials, including 

materials related to Ukraine, were later discovered.  Therefore, your client is in a position to 

provide information related to whether, among other things, Joe Biden, as Vice President and/or 

President: (1) took actions to hide or cover up his improper possession of classified materials; (2) 

abused his office of public trust by knowingly using Executive Branch employees to attempt to 

ameliorate any political repercussions of having been discovered to have improperly possessed 

highly sensitive classified materials; or (3) knowingly maintained improper possession of 

classified materials related to countries from which his family received millions of dollars.  

  

As Chairmen of the Committees, we urge you to cooperate speedily and in good faith 

with these subpoenas.  If you have any questions regarding this subpoena, please coordinate with 

James Mandolfo and Jake Greenberg with Oversight Committee staff at (202) 225-5074 and 

Steve Castor with Judiciary Committee staff at (202) 225-6906. 

 

                                                                      Sincerely, 

 

 

 

______________________________              ______________________________ 

James Comer       Jim Jordan 

Chairman       Chairman 

Committee on Oversight and Accountability   Committee on the Judiciary 

 

 

cc:  The Honorable Jamie Raskin, Ranking Member  

 Committee on Oversight and Accountability  

 

 The Honorable Jerrold L. Nadler, Ranking Member  

Committee on the Judiciary 

 

 

 
18 Memorandum (Sept. 27, 2023). From Hon. James Comer, Chairman, H. Comm. on Oversight & Accountability, 

Hon. Jim Jordan, Chairman, H. Comm. on the Judiciary, & Hon. Jason Smith, Chairman, H. Comm. on Ways & 

Means, to H. Comm. on Oversight & Accountability, H. Comm. on the Judiciary, & H. Comm. on Ways & Means. 

Re: Impeachment Inquiry. 
19 See, e.g., id. at fn. 188.   
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May 5, 2023 

 

Dana Remus 

Covington & Burling LLP 

850 10th St. NW 

Washington, D.C. 20268 

 

Dear Ms. Remus:  

 

The Committee on Oversight and Accountability is investigating President Biden’s 

mishandling of highly classified documents.1  The Committee has obtained information that 

contradicts important details from the White House’s and President Biden’s personal attorney’s 

statements about the discovery of documents at the Penn Biden Center, including the location 

and security of the classified documents.  The Committee has learned that you were a central 

figure in the early stages of coordinating the packing and moving of boxes that were later found 

to contain classified materials.  Following a recent transcribed interview with Ms. Kathy 

Chung—the President’s former assistant from when he was Vice President and subsequent 

employee of then former Vice President Biden’s company, CelticCapri—the Committee has 

identified you as a witness with potentially unique knowledge about this matter and requests 

information from you.    

 

The Committee’s interview with Ms. Chung raised several questions to which the 

Committee believes you possess certain answers.  Generally, these questions involve differences 

between Ms. Chung’s account and the statements released separately by the White House and 

President Biden’s personal attorney.  Specifically, the Committee seeks clarification regarding 

the timeline of events prior to November 2, 2022 (the day, according to the White House and the 

President Biden’s personal attorney, documents were discovered at Penn Biden Center), the 

security of the documents in the Penn Biden Center before and after Ms. Chung packed them, 

and President Biden’s history of potentially mishandling classified material. 

 

A. The Committee seeks additional information about why in May 2022 you chose Ms. 

Chung—an employee at the Department of Defense who did not work for the Penn 

Biden Center—to do what she believed was a personal task for the President.  

 

 The President’s personal attorney, Mr. Bob Bauer, has released a statement that includes 

a timeline of events relevant to President Biden’s mishandling of classified documents.  That 

 
1 See, e.g., Alexander Mallin, et al., Key events in the Biden classified documents probe: Updated 

timeline, ABCNews.com (Feb. 1, 2023). 
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timeline begins on November 2, 2022, with the “unexpected[] discover[y]” of classified 

materials at the Penn Biden Center.2  Additionally, the White House has stated the “documents 

were discovered when the President’s personal attorneys were packing files housed in a locked 

closet to prepare to vacate office space at the Penn Biden Center in Washington, D.C.”3   

 

The supposed timeline omitted nearly six months of communications between the White 

House and President Biden’s personal attorney and Ms. Chung—an employee of the Department 

of Defense—to pack up and move documents located in the Penn Biden Center that began in 

May 2022.  According to Ms. Chung and an email produced to the Committee, you contacted her 

on May 24, 2022, after not having spoken to Ms. Chung for approximately a year and a half, 

when she worked for the Biden presidential campaign.4  Ms. Chung stated: 

 

Q It appears from the email that White House counsel Dana Remus 

called you prior to emailing you.  Do you remember if she called 

you on your government phone or on your private phone?  

 

A My private phone.   

 

Q When she asked you if there was something -- or when she 

referenced here that she had something to run by you, at this point 

did you have any indication or did you have any knowledge of 

what it was that she wanted to talk about?  

 

A No.  

 

Q Prior to receiving the voicemail and this email, when was the last 

time you had spoken to Dana Remus?  

 

A A long time.  Probably during the campaign.   

 

Q And, again, this is approximate, but approximately when do you 

think that was?  You can give a year.   

 

A A year and a half.5 
   

Ms. Chung previously worked for President Biden as his assistant when he was Vice 

President.  During the final days of the Obama-Biden Administration, Ms. Chung packed up 

several moving boxes with materials from the West Wing, including files that she did not review 

and personal items.  She stated: 

 

 
2 Statement from Bob Bauer, Personal Attorney for the President. 
3 Statement of Richard Sauber, Special Counsel to the President. 
4 Transcript of H. Comm. on Oversight & Accountability interview with Kathy Chung (“Transcript”), p. 15. 
5 Id. 
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Q Going back to initially when these documents were being packed 

up in the West Wing, can you explain that process for us as to how 

they were packed up and what the documents were that you can 

remember?  

 

A We did it by -- we had -- he had a lot of stuff, primarily, you know, 

a lot of mementos, photos, framed photos, a lot of books.   

 

We had to keep the office sort of functioning, so we just, you 

know -- so we packed those up.  And then the documents or any 

files we just -- you know, we gathered and put in a box for moving.   

 

[….] 

 

Q Okay.  And what type of activities did you undertake?  So, for 

example, did you sort through files and pack boxes? 

 

A No. 

 

Q No[?] 

 

A We did not sort through files.6 

 

Ms. Chung worked as then Vice President Biden’s assistant from July 2012 to the end of 

the Obama-Biden Administration: 

 

Q What was your position with the Vice President?  

 

A Assistant to the Vice President.   

 

Q And as the Assistant to the Vice President, what were your job 

duties?  

 

A Primarily is -- was going through his day-to-day calendar with 

him, schedule.   

 

Q When did you begin that job?  

 

A July of 2012.  

 

Q And how did you come to interview for that position?  

 

 
6 Transcript, p. 20-21, 56-57. 
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A I was -- I was -- Hunter Biden called me and asked me if I was 

interested in the position.   

 

Q And Hunter Biden is now-President Biden’s son, correct?  

 

A Yes.   

 

Q And how long did you have that position with Vice President 

Biden at the time?  

 

A I started there at July 2012, and I finished the administration with 

him.7   

  

 After the Obama-Biden Administration ended, Ms. Chung was employed by then former 

Vice President’s corporate entity, CelticCapri.  Employees of CelticCapri (including Ms. Chung) 

worked out of and had access to the Penn Biden Center: 

 

Q What did you do after the Obama-Biden administration 

transitioned?  

 

A After we left office, the Vice President had a- opened up a private 

entity, and I went with him.   

 

Q Do you remember the name of that private entity?  

 

A CelticCapri.   

 

Q Where was that located?  

 

A We ended up in Penn Biden Center.8  

 

In May 2022, you contacted Ms. Chung about packing and moving materials in the 

President’s office at the Penn Biden Center, but she was not aware—contrary to the explanation 

given by the White House in January 2023—of any plan to vacate the office.  Ms. Chung 

explained: 

 

Q Now, in May of 2022, when Ms. Remus first reached out to you 

about those documents, was it surprising to you that the White 

House was reaching out to make sure that those documents were 

properly packed up and  --  I'm sorry.  Let me restart that question.   

 
7 Transcript, p. 7-8. 
8 Transcript, p. 11. 
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In May 2022, when Ms. Remus first reached out to you, was the 

vice --  were plans in progress to close down the Penn Biden 

Center now that the Vice President was in the White House? 

 

A No.  Not that I’m aware of.9 

 

Instead, according to Ms. Chung, you contacted her to pack up the Penn Biden Center 

documents because “they were his documents, [and] they wanted to take possession of them.”10  

You contacted Ms. Chung on her personal email account from your White House email 

account—not her Department of Defense email account.11  On June 28, 2022, Ms. Chung entered 

the Penn Biden Center and packed up 13 boxes that would later be found to have contained 

classified materials.  She stated: 
 

Q So is it fair to say that you arrived on the morning of June 28th of 

2022 to pack up the boxes at Penn Biden Center?  

 

A Yes, I believe so.  Yep.   

 

Q And then if you go to exhibit 1, Bates number 98, did you write an 

email to Dana Remus, White House counsel, on that date?  

 

A The 98?   

 

Q Yes, so Exhibit 1.   

 

A From -- yes, I did.  

 

Q And what’s the date of that email?  

 

A Tuesday, June 28, 2022.  

 

Q So this was the same day that you’re packing up the boxes at Penn 

Biden Center?  

 

A Yes.   

 

Q And what time did you send this email?  

 

A 5:28.  

 

Q Did you send this email when you had completed packing up the 

boxes?  

 
9 Transcript, p. 119. 
10 Transcript, p. 18. 
11  Transcript, p. 14-15. 
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A It was later that day.   

 

Q Sorry.  What was later that day?  

 

A Oh, when I wrote this email.   

 

Q So how much later that day did you write this email from when 

you finished completing packing up the boxes?  

 

A Hours later.  Hours later.   

 

Q And there you wrote how many boxes?  

 

A Thirteen boxes.12  
 

You left the White House in July 2022.  On October 4, 2022, Ms. Chung was notified by 

a Penn Biden Center employee that no one had picked up the boxes that Ms. Chung had packed 

in June 2022:  

 

Q Then if we can go to Bates number 115 on exhibit 1, and then if we 

could start from the second from the bottom, the October 4, 2022, 

email at 10:32 a.m. from [Penn Biden Center employee 1] to you.  

What does she write?  

 

A “Hi, Kathy.  Checking in to see if the below mentioned boxes will 

be picked up soon.  Thanks, [Penn Biden Center employee 1].”  

  

Q And what was your response?  

 

A “Wait.  Did they not pick up back in June?”  

 

Q And as you discussed with my colleagues, you were surprised at 

this point that the items had not been picked up, correct?  

 

A Correct.13   

 

 On October 13, 2022, Ms. Chung notified Mr. Bauer, the President’s personal attorney, 

that boxes remained at the Penn Biden Center: 

 

Q And in this text message dated October 13 of 2022, you send a text 

to Mr. Bob Bauer, correct?  

 
 

12 Transcript, p. 87-88. 
13 Transcript, p. 94. 
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A Yes. 

   

Q And you’ve said this before, but you knew Mr. Bauer from 

previously working in the administration and other government 

jobs; right?  

 

A Yes.  

 

Q Can you please read your text to him?  

 

A “Bob, one thing I forgot to ask you today.  There are still boxes of 

materials at the Penn Biden Center.  They are wondering if 

someone is going to pick up.  Dana went there in June, but decided 

it was too much to take I was told.”14 

 

Mr. Bauer responded via text message the same day that “Pat has begun to sort through 

them and so we should get this organized in the near future.”15  According to Ms. Chung, “Pat” 

is a reference to Mr. Patrick Moore, a former personal attorney of President Biden.16  The Penn 

Biden Center is located in Washington D.C.  Mr. Moore’s office is in Boston.  The National 

Archives has acknowledged it retrieved boxes from Mr. Moore’s Boston office.17 

  

The Committee believes you have direct knowledge of certain events relevant to this 

investigation prior to your departure from the White House in July 2022.  The Committee 

questions why you, as White House Counsel, would task Ms. Chung, an employee at the 

Department of Defense, to do what was then believed to be a personal errand of the President—

packing personal items not subject to the Presidential Records Act.  The Committee questions 

why—if there is a valid reason why White House Counsel would be the appropriate coordinator 

of this task—the President’s personal attorneys assumed responsibility for the task after your 

departure in July 2022, instead of your successor as White House Counsel.  The Committee 

questions why you contacted Ms. Chung on her personal telephone and email account.   

 

B. Ms. Chung’s account complicates the White House’s description of where and how 

classified documents were stored in the Penn Biden Center. 

 

During her interview with the Committee, Ms. Chung provided information that 

potentially conflicts with the White House’s characterization of how and where documents were 

stored.  According to the White House’s statement, in November 2022 the President’s personal 

attorneys discovered the documents in a “locked closet” at the Penn Biden Center while 

preparing to vacate the space.18  As described above, the Committee’s interview with Ms. Chung 

 
14 Transcript, p. 95. 
15 Transcript, p. 96. 
16 Id. 
17 Letter from Ms. Debra Steidel Wall, Acting Archivist, Nat’l Archives and Records Admin., to Sen. Ron Johnson 

& Sen. Charles E. Grassley (Mar. 7, 2023). 
18 Supra, fn. 3. 
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showed Ms. Chung—not President Biden’s personal attorneys—packed boxes of documents in 

June 2022, not November 2022.  The 13 boxes Ms. Chung packed, as well as additional boxes 

that were never unpacked from the Obama-Biden Administration, were not in a locked closet.  

She stated: 

 

Q These boxes, when you went there on June 28th of 2022, and the 

items, were they in a locked closet?  

 

A No. 

 

Q Were any of the boxes in a locked closet at all? 

 

A No. 

 

Q Were any of the items that you boxed up and then put them in the 

13 boxes so now you’ve boxed them up and packaged them up.  

Were those boxes placed in a locked closet? 

 

A  No. 

 

Q Would you have even had the ability to lock them in a closet 

yourself without getting [Penn Biden employees] involved? 

 

A No.19 

 

 Additionally, according to Ms. Chung, documents were in multiple places and were not 

secured:   

 

Q When you first go into Penn Biden Center, I believe you said you 

need a fob to get in.  Do I remember that correctly?  

 

A Yes.  

 

Q Do you need a fob to access any other part of Penn Biden Center 

once you go through the entrance?  

 

A No.  

 

Q So the fob is just to get you in the entranceway?  

 

A Yes, to the suite.   

 

 
19 Transcript, p. 88. 
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Q Okay.  In order to get into the storage room, was the storage room 

locked?  

 

A I’m trying to think if [Penn Biden employe 2] or [Penn Biden 

employee 1] had to unlock -- no, I believe not.   

 

Q It’s fair to say since it wasn’t locked, you didn't have a key for the 

storage room then?  

 

A No.  

 

Q Did you have any other keys or fobs or anything else related to 

Penn Biden Center to get in any other areas that could be locked in 

Penn Biden Center?  

 

A I had a fob and a key.  I had a key to his office, which was not 

locked.  No.20   
 

The Committee believes you may possess knowledge or information that would inform 

its investigation into how and where documents were stored at the Penn Biden Center after these 

items were packed by Ms. Chung at your direction on June 28, 2022, and your subsequent 

attempt to retrieve them on June 30, 2022.  Additionally, the Committee believes you may 

possess information that would provide important insight regarding the discrepancies between 

Ms. Chung’s explanation and the official account released by the White House after your 

departure from the White House in July 2022. 

 

C. The timing of your initial outreach to Ms. Chung regarding documents at the Penn 

Biden Center coincides with important dates in the federal government’s subpoena 

for documents at former President Trump’s residence at Mar-a-Lago. 

 

In January 2022, representatives from the National Archives and Records Administration 

(NARA) retrieved 15 boxes of presidential records from former President Trump’s home at Mar-

a-Lago, in Florida.21  The boxes reportedly contained classified materials, and in February 2022, 

the FBI opened a criminal investigation of the matter.22  On April 12, 2022, NARA informed 

former President Trump that it would provide the boxes to the FBI in furtherance of the FBI’s 

investigation.23  On April 29, 2022, and May 1, 2022, former President Trump requested an 

extension on NARA taking the documents to the FBI, citing the possibility of the applicability of 

executive privilege to the documents.24 

 

 
20 Transcript, p. 82-83. 
21 Jill Colvin & Lindsay Whitehurst, A timeline of the investigation into Trump’s Mar-a-Lago docs, AP (Aug. 31, 

2022). 
22 Id. 
23 Id. 
24 Id. 
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On May 10, 2022, Acting U.S. Archivist Debra Steidel Wall wrote to Mr. Evan Corcoran, 

a personal attorney for former President Donald Trump, regarding the claim of executive 

privilege.25  In her letter, Ms. Wall noted that “Counsel to the President has informed me that, in 

light of the particular circumstances presented here, President Biden defers to my determination, 

in consultation with the Assistant Attorney General for the Office of Legal Counsel, regarding 

whether or not I should uphold the former President’s purported ‘protective assertion of 

executive privilege.’’26  Ms. Wall “decided not to honor the former President’s ‘protective’ claim 

of privilege” and provided the FBI access to records in NARA’s custody “as early as Thursday, 

May 12, 2022.”27  On May 11, 2022, a grand jury issued a subpoena “directed to the custodian of 

records for the Office of Donald J. Trump” requesting all documents bearing classification 

markings.28  The subpoena return was dated for May 24, 2022—notably, the same day you first 

contacted Ms. Chung to begin coordinating the moving of President Biden’s documents from 

Penn Biden Center.29 

 

D. The Committee is concerned about the President’s history of not exercising proper 

care toward classified materials. 

 

 Ms. Chung provided valuable insight into the President’s past handling of classified 

material.  The Committee is troubled to learn that the President’s irresponsible handling of 

sensitive documents did not begin recently.  As described above, the classified documents found 

at the Penn Biden Center on November 2, 2022, were packed originally in the West Wing in 

2017 in part by Ms. Chung.30  The Vice President’s Office did have a secured storage area for 

classified materials, but then Vice President Biden did not use it.  Ms. Chung explained: 

 

Q And was there a safe in the Vice President’s suite?  

 

A Yes, there was.  Uh-huh.  

 

Q And could the safe have been used to store classified materials? 

 

A Yes. 

 

Q To your knowledge, was the safe used to store classified materials? 

 

A No. 

 

 
25 Letter from Ms. Debra Steidel Wall, Acting Archivist, Nat’l Archives and Records Admin., to Mr. Evan Corcoran 

(May 10, 2022). 
26 Id. 
27 Id. 
28 Supra, fn. 21. 
29 United States’ Response to Motion for Judicial Oversight and Additional Relief. Trump v. United States, Case No. 

22-CV-81294-CANNON (S.D. FL), p. 8. 
30 Transcript: p. 22. 



Ms. Dana Remus 

May 3, 2023 

Page 11 of 12 

 

   

 

Q Okay.  To your knowledge, is a safe an appropriate place to store 

classified materials? 

 

A Yes, of course.31  

 

 Additionally, Ms. Chung stated that when the Obama-Biden Administration ended on 

January 20, 2017, the boxes she and two other employees of the Office of the Vice President had 

packed with then-undiscovered classified materials were transported to a General Services 

Administration (GSA) facility for approximately six months.32  Then, those materials were 

transported to a temporary office space in Washington, D.C. by Ms. Chung and others: 

 

Q Who moved the boxes from the first temporary office to the second 

temporary office?  

 

A From the GSA office, we all put it in our cars and moved it.   

 

Q Who’s “we all”?  

 

A Oh, Steve, myself, Sam and Melinda.  

 

Q And I think you’ve said their last names already, but would you 

mind just repeating their last names?  

 

A Oh, Steve Ricchetti, Melinda Medlin, Sam [Salk], Richard Ruffner 

and myself.33   

 

 These are disturbing revelations.  The President’s haphazard handling of classified 

materials raises many additional questions about the repercussions of these actions, including 

possible threats to national security.  As you are aware, additional classified material has been 

discovered at the President’s home in Wilmington, Delaware, including in his garage.  The 

Committee believes you may possess information or knowledge that is crucial to understanding 

how those documents arrived in Delaware, as you played a primary role in the events 

precipitating the discovery of documents in the President’s CelticCapri corporate headquarters at 

the Penn Biden Center in Washington, D.C. 
 

To assist the Committee with this investigation, please provide the following information 

no later than May 19, 2023:  

 

1. All communications between yourself and Ms. Chung or any employee of CelticCapri 

since May 24, 2022 regarding President Biden’s documents and other items that were 

stored at Penn Biden Center; 

 

 
31 Transcript, p. 113. 
32 Transcript: p. 32. 
33 Transcript, p. 33. 
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2. All communications between yourself and any employee of the University of 

Pennsylvania or the Penn Biden Center from January 20, 2021 to when you departed 

the White House in July 2022; and 

 

3. All documents and communications in your possession regarding President Biden’s 

documents and other items that were stored at Penn Biden Center dated prior to your 

departure from the White House in July 2022. 

The Committee has provided instructions regarding how these materials should be 

produced and defined certain terms in the accompanying attachment.34  

 

Additionally, the Committee requests that you make yourself available for a transcribed 

interview with Committee staff.  To arrange the transcribed interview, please contact either 

James Mandolfo or Jake Greenberg with the Committee at (202) 225-5074 by May 30, 2023. 

 

The Committee on Oversight and Accountability is the principal oversight committee of 

the U.S. House of Representatives and has broad authority to investigate “any matter” at “any 

time” under House Rule X.   

 

Thank you for your prompt attention to this important investigation.   

  

Sincerely,  

  

 

 

___________________________  

James Comer   

Chairman  

Committee on Oversight and Accountability   

  

cc: The Honorable Jamie B. Raskin, Ranking Member    

 Committee on Oversight and Accountability   

 

 

 
34 Attachment A. 
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October 18, 2023 
 

The Honorable James Comer 
Chairman 
Committee on Oversight and Accountability 
United States House of Representatives 
Washington, D.C. 20515 
 
Dear Chairman Comer: 
 
 This letter responds to your October 11, 2023, letter to White House Counsel Edward 
Siskel. 
 
 Your letter seeks a wide range of documents and interviews related to an ongoing 
investigation being conducted by Special Counsel Robert Hur.  Throughout that investigation, 
the White House has fully cooperated with the National Archives and Records Administration, 
the Department of Justice (DOJ), and the Special Counsel.  The White House remains committed 
to cooperating with the Special Counsel’s investigative process. 
 
 Across administrations, the Executive Branch, and DOJ specifically, have reaffirmed the 
need to protect the confidentiality and integrity of ongoing law enforcement investigations and to 
protect those investigations from even the perception of political interference, including from 
Congress.1  DOJ has stated that protecting the confidentiality of non-public information 
regarding investigations “preserves the American people’s confidence in the evenhanded 
administration of justice by guarding against the appearance of political pressure or other 
improper attempts to influence Department decisions.”2  
 
  While we dispute most, if not all, of the assertions in your letter, given the critical need 
to protect the independence of the Special Counsel’s investigation, and consistent with the 
Executive Branch’s longstanding approach to congressional oversight involving the White 

 
1 See, e.g., Letter from Assistant Attorney General Robert Raben to Chairman John Linder, Subcommittee on Rules 
and Organization of the House, Committee on Rules (Jan. 27, 2000) (“Congressional inquiries during the pendency 
of a matter pose an inherent threat to the integrity of the Department’s law enforcement and litigation functions.”). 
2 See Letter from Assistant Attorney General Carlos Felipe Uriarte to Chairman Jim Jordan, House Committee on 
the Judiciary (June 15, 2023); see also Memorandum for Edward L. Morgan, Deputy Counsel to the President from 
Thomas E. Kauper, Deputy Assistant Attorney General, Office of Legal Counsel (Dec. 19, 1969) (“[T]he Executive 
cannot effectively investigate if Congress is, in a sense, a partner in the investigation.”). 
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House, it would not be proper to provide the requested information or make White House 
officials available to be interviewed.   
 
 Please let us know if you have additional questions. 
 

Sincerely, 
 
 
  
       

Richard Sauber 
Special Counsel to the President 
 

cc: The Honorable Jamie Raskin, Ranking Member 
 Committee on Oversight and Accountability 
 


